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February 17, 2020 

GBOS Regular Meeting 
Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Call to Order 7:03 p.m.  Jerry Fox or Mike Edgington Co-Chair
Roll Call: Jerry Fox (JF), Mike Edgington (ME), Eryn Boone (EB), Christina Hendrickson (CH), James Glover (JG)
Disclosures:
CH: Husband works as a volunteer with the GFR

EB:  Partner contracts work for Brewery and Jack Sprat

ME:  Does IT work for Jack Strat
JF: Resident in the mine roads neighborhood

None of the conflicts are determined significant enough to recuse from voting.

Agenda Revisions and Approval
February 17, 2020 GBOS Regular Meeting Agenda Approved 

CH/EB

5-0
                                  Item #7 tabled to March GBOS meeting.
January 27, 2020 GBOS Regular Meeting Minutes Approved

EB/ME

4-0
January 27, 2020 MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting Minutes Approved
CH/ME

5-0
Announcements:  
· Anchorage Municipal Election is in April.  Mail in ballots will arrive mid-March.  GVSA items on the ballot are GBOS seats D and E and the bond package for a new community building to replace the fire hall/garage and Little Bears.  1 candidate filed for election for seat D. Seat E has no candidates.  There is still time to file as a write-in candidate.  If no one runs then GBOS will work toward Mayoral appointment.

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Sub-Committee Reports - 3 minutes each:
a. Girdwood Trails Committee (GTC)– Carolyn Brodin  updates that some trails in Girdwood that travel in
to state and federal land are going to be closed to trapping. GTC discussed Hand Tram Management ideas, the Virgin Creek Falls Trail and Trails Management Plan updates.  The Girdwood Trails Plan Subcommittee will begin to meet in March.  The group will meet monthly the 1st TUE from 6PM-7:30PM in the Community Room.  Trails Committee meeting will begin at 7:30.  Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance is seeking letter from GTC to support their KMTA grant application to work on the Small House Trail to extend it and create a better exit to the 5K.
b. Land Use Committee – Brian Burnett updates that LUC received a presentation on Community Land 

Trust and an update on the Little Bears rebuild.  LUC voted to support the amended Conditional Use Permit and Special Land Use Permit for the Girdwood Brewing Co by a vote of 15-0.  LUC voted 14-0 to recommend a Letter of Objection to the Gunnysack Mine Multi-family housing development variance to Collector Street Parking code based on lack of transparency and no effort from the project managers to work through the neighbors’ concerns. Jack Sprat presented on their request for LUC recommendation for GBOS Resolution of Support for parking variance.  This item will be heard in March and a vote taken at that time.
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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2. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
John Weddleton:  public hearing on the HLB 5 year work plan is scheduled for Feb 25.

3. Imagine! Girdwood (Girdwood Area Plan) Update – Erin Eker/Amanda Sassi
Mike Edgington updates on behalf of Erin/Amanda that the group is creating draft vision/goals/policies to present to stake holders to receive feedback and input.  Next meeting is Feb 26 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni

Library was open 164 hours in January and had 2271 visitors.  Lots of spring break programs, proctoring available for tests.  Library has gone fine free! 
5. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 

Girdwood Skate Park event at Alyeska Resort on March 6-7.  All registration fees are donated to the Friends of the Girdwood Skate Park.  Initiating hiring of 2 SCA interns for summer trails projects, as we did last year.  GBOS Grants from 2019 and closing out, contracts for 2020 GBOS grants will be sent out once all the 2019 close out and revision forms for 2020 are received.  Application for RTP funds to complete the Lower INHT to Karolius Dr looks positive.  Roads crew has been busy plowing, now turning to peeling and sanding with the warmer weather in-bound. Let staff know if the pedestrian flashing light is not working.  Power issue that caused the system to fail in cold weather has been resolved, but there may still be glitches to work out.
Undesignated fund has $335,000.  Budget overages from 2019 will drop into this fund and total will be audited and re-calculated in July.

Roads spent $67,000 in January – a busy and snowy month, and is at 8% of budget YTD

Parks is at 1% of budget, Police 5%, Fire Dept 17%.

Submitting reimbursement from Alaska DOT for crosswalk light. Request for some capital funds for projects later on the agenda.

Road contract renews in 2020.  Technically this goes out to bid in the fall, but staff is working on changing this to July so that inspection can be completed and contractor can be up and running before first snowfall.  Change to the scope of work will be requirement for newer equipment.  Turf contract is also out to bid this year.

Staff requests meeting with GBOS to review 2019 projects and budgets in March.
6. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Jerry Fox:  PSAC meetings have shifted from monthly to Quarterly meetings.
New towing company is very responsive and helpful in moving junk vehicles.
Police Report – Whittier Public Safety Director Andre Achee: No report
PSAC Report – PSAC representative: No report
B) Roads and Utilities – James Glover: No additional report
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson: Girdwood Trails Plan meeting TUE March 3 at 6PM.  Regular Trails Meetings shifting to 7:30 until Trails Plan is complete.
D) Fire Department  – Eryn Boone: AFD contract negotiations have restarted.  BOD will meet to discuss the cost to provide EMS service, which will be presented to AFD.
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston:  6 new recruits from Girdwood! GFR was able to maintain the existing ISO 2-4 rating, which impacts all property owners’ property insurance.  62 runs in 2020, 36 were in January.  Thank you Girdwood Brewery and Coast Pizza for donations.  Thank you Alyeska Resort also for support holding first responder wellness clinic.
E) Land Use – Mike Edgington.  All items are on the agenda later or address by Brian earlier.
Update on T21 Ch9 review re: Parking requirements: next meeting is March 9 at 6PM.
Update on Housing Working Group: next meeting March 11 at 7PM discussing Short Term Rental Regulation.


Public Comment:
Christina Hendrickson:  Cathy Giessel constituent poll closes WED 2/19:
https://www.alaskasenate.org/2020/member/cathy-giessel/2020-poll/?fbclid=IwAR2885M_oEpX1NvndKaUdsRU0YiOpk2Dwn4KF8oNio0oyJsy642OfXkcLeE
Jerry Fox:  Free Tax help on March 19 1;30-5 and March 28 12-4 in the Girdwood Community Room.
Krystal Hoke:  Community Land Trust is an idea to create more housing for people to live and work in Girdwood.  There is an article and survey on the Girdwood Alliance website, please participate:

https://girdwoodalliance.org/a-community-land-trust-for-girdwood/
OLD BUSINESS:
7. GFR request for Resolution of Support for $65,000 to be spent from the Girdwood Fire Capital Account for an air compressor - TABLED
8.  Update on status of $2.2M bond to build a Community Building to replace existing garage and Little Bears buildings in Girdwood  Park. This bond is to be repaid by Girdwood property owners however requires positive vote in Girdwood and Muni-wide as the bond is backed by the city.  Ballots will be mailed out March 17.
Update on Historic Preservation efforts related to the original buildings.  The following are planned if the bond passes:
· Interpretive display with history of the buildings
· Collecting oral history 
These items will occur regardless of bond passage:
· Original water tender outdoor exhibit and interpretive signage in Town Square Park
· Photos of interior/exterior of buildings in summer and winter.
9.  Agenda Item LUC 1910-00:  LUC recommendation for Girdwood Brewing Company request for GBOS Resolution of Support for the Brewery’s Conditional Use Permit and Special Land Use Permit to expand operations to the entire building.
Food truck issue is separate, this only relates to expansion of the brewery operations to the entire building.
Mike Edgington read GBOS Resolution 2020-04:  A Resolution in Support of Amendment to Conditional Use Permit and Amendment to Special Land Use permit for Alcohol (Brewery) for the Girdwood Brewing Company, LLC. in to the record

Action was recommended by LUC.

GBOS Motion:
Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve and sign GBOS Resolution 2020-04 as presented.

Motion by CH/2nd by ME

5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

10.  Discussion of 2020 GVSA budget and 1st Quarter Revisions (Kyle Kelley)

Suggested Revisions to Operating budget are:


$5,000 increase to existing $5,000 for $10,000 total

Public safety budget for signage/towing expenses
$TBA as a new budget item



Purchase of mobile You are Speeding sign

$25,000 (est) as a new capital budget item 


Hand Tram safety and signage improvements 
$10,000 to existing $7,000 for $17,0000 total
to summer labor
Change to full time to help with hand tram on weekends
$TBA as a new capital budget item



Phase1 of Bridge route study

$4,000 increate to existing $6,000 for $10,000 total

Increase in budget for turf contract
GBOS decides to hold off on voting on Public Safety increases pending knowing cost of mobile speed sign. This will be addressed at the March GBOS regular meeting.

GBOS decides that Hand Tram Safety and signage improvements and bridge route study will be capital expenses and can be addressed at any time.  Firm cost estimates are pending.
GBOS Motion:
GBOS moves to approve First Quarter revisions to the Parks and Rec Operating Budget as follows:

Increase personnel budget by $10,000 to hire seasonal parks caretaker as a full-time position

Increase turf budget line in the parks and rec budget by $4,000

Motion by CH/2nd by ME

5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

11.  GTC request for GBOS Resolution of Support for KMTA Grant application for trails project.
Project is on private land, held in trust with Greatland Trust.  Project scope is to fix trail tread in the first 400’ of trail, elevated walkway to be added to allow travel in this drainage/glaciated area. Christina Hendrickson read Resolution 2020-05: A Resolution in Support of a KMTA Grant Application for Virgin Creek Falls Trail Work.

GBOS Motion:

GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2020-5 as presented.

Motion by CH,2nd by ME

5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

12. Hand Tram safety measures.  

· Introduce safety measures recommended by Girdwood Trails Committee for additional safety infrastructure and signage.
Group reviews safety measures:  Larger net, railings and gates.  Bumper gate to access the tram terminal is not recommended; railing to block bike hook also is not recommended.  Recommend replacing one bike hook, located on the tram cart so that it is inland for removal on the Hotel side.
Brian Burnett requests second hook for bikes.  Kyle says that he’s working on compromise that allows any bikes, engineer recommendation is not to allow access to that side of the cart.

Kyle will meet with MOA Capital projects and will work on receiving bids to do the work.  It will be helpful to have official support from GBOS, Trails Committee has already voted to support these improvements.  Goal is to have the hand tram open around Memorial Day with improvements in place, if possible. Staff will request motion for approval to pay for tram safety improvements with a Not to Exceed amount at the March GBOS meeting as there are costs not yet known.


Motion:
GBOS moves to approve the safety measures for the hand tram safety netting, rails and gates, as presented, except for the bumper gate and rail to block bike hook use, as recommended by staff.

Motion by ME, 2nd by CH
5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

· Discuss Hand Tram Management Options, settling in on merging of two of the options presented: Inter-Agency support and additional staffing support.  USFS has offered assistance in case of incidents on a volunteer basis with highly qualified volunteers.  Municipality and Alyeska Resort will work toward a Memorandum of Agreement or Understanding for mechanical help and response.  Girdwood Fire & Rescue has also offered support with investigation.  GFR and WPD also are part of the standard emergency response to hand tram issues. 
Increase in staff hours for Summer Parks Caretaker will bring this position to full time for the summer months.  This position will work weekends with projects assigned that would allow them to respond to the tram during work hours if needed.  As with volunteers, the focus of this position would be to assist in collecting information to provide to Kyle regarding the mechanical working of the hand tram during the incident and locking up the hand tram until regular staff can review. There will be a simple protocol to follow.

Training will be held in the spring for volunteers, staff and responders.  

This plan will be presented to MOA Risk Management, Municipal Attorney, and Municipal Manager for review and approval.

13.Agenda Item LUC 2002-04:  Jack Sprat request for GBOS Resolution of Support for request for variance for Off-Street Parking spaces requirement.  Urban Design Commission hearing is March 11; item introduced at Jan 2020 GBOS meeting.  (Frans Weits)
This topic still requires 2nd meeting and vote of the Land Use Committee at their regular meeting on March 9.  Resolution will be updated to clarify that the approval is based on agreement by LUC at that meeting. Draft resolution also will be updated to clarify that parking study completed by Jack Sprat was based on Municipal Traffic Department guidelines.
Brian Burnett notes that Jack Sprat does not have any representation at this meeting.  Brian expects LUC to approve this Resolution but would like to see more owner involvement in the process.

Mike Edgington reads Resolution 2020-06: A Resolution in Support of Design Variance from AMC Title 21 Table 21.07-04: Off-Street Parking Spaces required for Frans Weits DBA Jack Sprat Restaurant.

Motion:
GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2020-06 with edits to the language as outlined above.

Motion by CH, 2nd by ME

5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries 

14. Agenda Item LUC 1909-05: LUC recommendation for Letter of Objection to Gunnysack Mine Road Multi-family Housing Project  variance to allow for Sproat Rd. not to be upgraded to Collector Street Standard in order to develop the property. (LaQuita Chmielowski, DOWL and Gray Mesick, 3MJ Development LLC, presenting).
Developer is seeking variance to not pave, curb/gutter, add lighting and sidewalks as required by code for Collector Street status in Girdwood.  Hearing is March 4 with the Platting board.  When previously discussed at LUC and GBOS, developer was seeking a resolution of support, which they did not receive, however no other formal action was taken by LUC or GBOS.  Minutes documenting the meetings are included in the platting board packet.  No contact has been made with neighbors since this was discussed last at LUC/GBOS in the fall. Neighbors are concerned about the lack of transparency regarding the scope of the project and do not want to waive the road improvements without knowing what volume of traffic may be anticipated. Mike Edgington and Christina Hendrickson explain that those are elements of the Conditional Use Process, not the variance.  One neighbor said that they would like for the funds that would be required to make those road improvements to Sproat to be instead used throughout the road system surrounding the project for more limited improvement, as this would be a more reasonable level of improvement and would be more sensible than improving and paving a short section of road. On behalf of road service and maintenance, Kyle Kelley states that maintaining 100’ of road built to the standards required by code would be difficult and costly.  There are likely better options for general road improvement in the area that would be more beneficial for the residents and more reasonably maintained.

LUC voted in favor of letter of objection to variance by 14 in favor, 0 opposed, 3 abstaining.  Draft letter of Objection based  on email from Spencer Willard is presented in the packet for GBOS review.  Written comments have also been received from Jason Porter and Garrett Swygman.   
Mike Edgington also drafted a letter of objection, which is presented and read.  Mike stresses that he thinks that objecting to the road improvement is not in the best interests of the community, as the improvements are over-built for almost any road in Girdwood and the objection has more to do with the lack of knowledge of the project overall, which will be addressed in the Conditional Use process.  Christina Hendrickson agrees, and adds that this could set precedent of not approving variance for other roads of all type in Girdwood, and more developed roads with paving etc are not the direction that Girdwood wants to go. 
Public attending disagrees and is concerned that the opinions expressed at the Land Use Committee will not be reflected in the process..

Motion:
GBOS Moves to extend the meeting past 10PM.

Motion by CH/2nd EB

5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries


As it seems possible that GBOS and LUC will agree with each other regarding action on this item, group reviews the Girdwood Board of Supervisors Operating Procedures regarding voting:
Voting Conclusions: The community’s stated objective is to provide unified statements and recommendations from the Girdwood community.  (Conditional Use Permit has its own resolution process.) However, three possibilities exist regarding agreement between the Girdwood Board of Supervisors and the Land Use Committee:

a.
Consensus:
The Girdwood Board of Supervisors votes in accordance with the Land Use Committee recommendations.  In this case, all recommendations of the Girdwood Board of Supervisors shall include the official actions of the Land Use Committee without changes.  The Girdwood Board of Supervisors may include additional supporting information and comments when sending forth the actions of both groups.

b.
Not in agreement; no time restriction:
The Girdwood Board of Supervisors does not vote in accordance with the Land Use Committee recommendations and the requirement to report forth on the issue is not time restricted.  In this case, the Girdwood Board of Supervisors will provide a written explanation of the dissenting GBOS action to the Land Use Committee, and will provide any and all additional and/or new information pertinent to the issue being considered, and request that the Land Use Committee reconsider their action in view of the additional and/or new information.  An issue can be sent back to the Land Use Committee one (1) time for reconsideration by the LUC, and the issue in question must appear on the following month’s Land Use Committee agenda.

c.
Not in agreement; time sensitive:
The Girdwood Board of Supervisors does not vote in accordance with the Land Use Committee recommendations and the requirement to report forth on the issue is time restricted.  In this case, the Girdwood Board of Supervisors will provide a written explanation of the dissenting GBOS action to the Land Use Committee, and in sending the recommendations forward, will include the official actions of the Land Use Committee without changes, along with the official actions of the Girdwood Board of Supervisors and any relevant comments.  

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors may also request an extension for advisory comments to be made, in which case the issue of dissent may be referred back to the Land Use Committee as described in “b” above.


Motion:
GBOS Moves to send a Letter of Objection regarding Gunnysack Mine Road Multi-family Housing Project variance to allow for Sproat Rd. not to be upgraded to Collector Street Standard in order to develop the property.

Motion by ME/2nd by EB
2 in favor, 3 opposed

Motion fails

GBOS still wants to work toward consensus with LUC members and will set up a joint meeting.  Group settles on THU Feb 27 at 6PM.  Meeting will be noticed 7 days prior and materials will be posted in a meeting packet.

Motion:

GBOS moves to hold a GBOS/LUC Joint meeting on THU Feb 27 at 6PM to discuss this item and seek consensus.
Motion by CH, 2nd by ME

5 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

15 . Agenda Item LUC 1907-05: Short term rental impacts on the community 
Regarding Echo Ridge Road and parking, based on request from neighbors, Kyle is investigating how to implement seasonal no parking in the winter and summer parking on one side only.
Mike Edgington updates that the MOA has contracted with Host Compliance, a firm that provides data, enforcement, and ordinance drafting help to communities.  Host Compliance has completed identification of all short term rentals advertised on various rental platforms and has sent letters to their owners requesting additional information and/or notifying them of their responsibility for bed tax to the MOA.  This provides the first solid data on how many Short Term Rentals are active in Girdwood, which will be helpful in future discussions.  Host Compliance will likely engage with the MOA regarding assistance in drafting regulations for short term rentals.  There are also existing B&B regulations to be considered.
NEW BUSINESS: 
None
PENDING ITEMS:
 (these items have been introduced to LUC and GBOS and are waiting for action by MOA Planning and Zoning before being heard as old business)
Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Introduction of a request for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)
Agenda Item LUC 1905-05: Review and vote on Resolution of Support to recommend Assembly approval of draft language for ordinance changing T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements.
Action Item Updates as assigned:
Request for GBOS/LUC Joint meeting (1 of 2 requested in 2020)
Request for GBOS/GFR Joint meeting (0 of 2 held in 2020)
Request for Executive Session:
Other: 
Adjourn 10:27PM
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